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Our Next Meeting 

Thursday, Feb 7, 7:30 PM!

Watkins Park Nature Center

Our February meeting is where members get the chance to speak their minds, suggest new ideas and raise any topics of concern. BUMBA’S MEMBERS are what makes this club run and makes BUMBA one of the best clubs in the state of Maryland! You are the ones who set the tone for the year ahead, suggest new, creative ideas and help implement activities for our club’s future and the future of beekeeping. Without all of our members, beekeeping and the environment would suffer as a whole.

Leigh Walton, BUMBA V.P., suggested a Fondant challenge of sorts; everyone makes up a small batch of bee candy, from their favorite recipe and brings it to the meeting. At the break we can all sample the taste, texture and crunchability (or hopefully, lack thereof). This is a great way for new members to get a good recipe and idea on what fondant is supposed to be like. Helping others, *that’s the key*. Great idea Leigh!  Bring and share your recipe!
Hope to see everyone at the meeting,

Scott Seccomb

The President’s Smoker

We always cover spring management at our February meeting, however before spring arrives, there often is a critical window of opportunity in the weather for a “pre spring inspection”. A quick peek in our colonies can often mean the difference between life and death. At our next meeting, among other topics, we will be discussing what’s involved in that quick peek and any corrective actions necessary at that critical time. Then we’ll follow it up with a quick talk about spring management and what works (most of the time).

We will be discussing our 2008 Short Course program as well and I would like your input on how we can improve it and increase our marketing exposure. It’s time we start looking to our own members as instructors for the course as I know we have many talented and knowledgeable people who have gleaned a great deal of experience and wisdom in their short but comprehensive run. Sound reinforcement of fact and experience makes anyone a better beekeeper and considering the varied personalities in our club, it’s always a treat for all our members and new beekeepers to hear you speak. If this club has been an asset for you, please sign up for a position as speaker or help assist in the material preparation. All that’s involved is writing up an outline to follow and getting the info to the new people in a manner they can grasp. [I can assist anyone who feels they need help with an outline or material – David Morris.] Details are necessary over the long haul but at this stage in a new beekeeper’s life, at times they may be a bit overwhelming. The best approach here is, keep it simple and have fun. Remember, anyone that’s been in beekeeping for a year already knows 100 percent more that 99 percent of the aspiring beekeeper. Here’s your chance to help yourself and the new folks coming to the trade.  

If time allows, we will have a short talk on bait hives. A free colony of bees, from our area, is a step in the right direction. 

The Korean Bee Bee Tree

Once again, everyone should have a couple (or more) of these trees around. Honeybees just love them and the bloom covers the summer dearth period from mid July, well into August. David Morris first found them in a farm catalog but David Papke; President of Central Md. Beekeepers Assoc. propagates the Bee Bee tree and has them for sale at a very reasonable cost. David can be reached at 717-246-2339. Aside from being beneficial for our honeybees, they are beautiful when in full bloom. Remember David’s slides at the Christmas party? I don’t think he took one picture where there weren’t 20 bees in the frame. What a great and beautiful bee tree!  

(The latin family name for the Bee Bee tree is Evodia; E. daniellii blooms earlier than E. hupehensis. David)

Beekeeping on a Budget

For those of you who have a time making ends meet and need more equipment, BUMBA still has a few sanitized brood chambers and shallow honey supers left. All boxes come with frames; all you have to do is put in foundation, add a bottom board, covers and you’re ready to go. Broods are $15.00 and supers are $10.00. See me if your interested.

A look at What’s Ahead - 2008

The 2008 schedule is out and is loaded with activities for our club’s members. 

Every time I turn around, someone’s coming at me with another great idea. “Magic” Ray Chu came up with the idea of having a short presentation at the New Deal Café in Greenbelt, on March 8 at 10AM.  The New Deal Café is located in the old Town Center at 113 Centerway, right off Crescent Rd.  What a great way to promote our short course and just in time too. Thanks Magic!

Volunteers Needed

Nikki Thompson emailed me the other day about the Agriculture Day at the University of Maryland on April 26, 2008, 10AM – 4PM. This is a fantastic opportunity to get the word out to the public. If we can get registered in time, we have to be there for this one. Either as a single club, or a joint effort from Maryland Clubs that should participate. Thanks for keeping the ideas coming Nikki! Please keep me posted on the registration progress.

The Bladensburg Waterfront Animal Festival is in mid-May and another great chance to get the word out. We need some volunteers for this, just enough to fill 3 shifts of 2 people. It’s always a great time and a free lunch to boot. Talk to Margaret Paxton if you would like to sigh up!

This is just the beginning of 2008 and there’s much, much, more to come.

Scott Seccomb

A Road Well Traveled

Rarely in one’s life are you blessed enough to be surrounded by such a great group of people as the members of BUMBA. In fact, I have more fun with this club than any other thing I do. 

David Morris, Sometimes politically correct to a fault, (wish I could be more like him). Somehow he takes my inane dribble and turns it into something worth a glance. Now that takes talent and skill, not to mention a bit of magic! Dave is still the go-to guy in my book.

Charlie and Margaret, don’t know what I’d do without you. Oh ya!…STARVE AND HIT THE FLOOR! At least I’d have a soft place to land from all that paperwork I’d have in my hands if Margaret wasn’t around.

Leigh Walton, The contributions and work Leigh has done for this club are invaluable. Always an idea man and never backs away from anything. Leigh should have a fair number of nuc’s come springtime.

Phillip Hazen, Thanks for coming into the fray on such short notice, we really need you Phil!

Robert Cory, Quite simply, the name says it all! He just blows me away. Hope I can come close some day.

Aaron Hughes, Not enough can be said about Aaron. He kept this club alive when it almost went belly up. Not to mention being our treasure for far too long a run with very little thanks or recognition. Thanks for helping the club get to where it is today Aaron. Come on back man, WE MISS YOU!

Glynis Harvey, Wonder what she’ll come up with this year? Always a pleasure to be around her, such a talent!

Nicole Ballenger Major, Thanks for joining the mentoring team, we really need your help. What a wit, be ready to laugh whenever she comes around! Vas and Nicole can always brighten your day and get your brain cranking!

Toni Burnham, What a great start to BUMBA’S new website. Thanks for taking the job and for helping out at the Bladensburg Park as a BUMBA volunteer. You really know how to connect with people and make a difference!

Lori Brown, always willing to help out in every way, as long as you can pry her out of her garden. What a great brochure and a cool girl! Thanks Lori.

Victor Plaskett, Long time member and one of the first to come aboard and organize the club’s queen raising project. Thanks Victor, hope to see more of you!

Mike Denardo, Comes to just about every meeting, Thanks for your support Mike!

Darryl Dockery, Just a great guy! Everyone should talk with Darryl.

Greta Forbes, Our perfect club promoter and our youngest beekeeper! 

Ed Jordan, Ready, willing and able. If he can hang with me and the things I put him through this past year, there’s nothing Ed can’t do.

Robert Lomedico, Where ya been Bob? Come on back, we miss that mug. Thanks for helping Cory when he needs it.

Jim and Joan Shea, I learn as much going through their stuff as my own. I’ll be calling ya soon! Thanks for trying to get a class lined up at PGCC. We will not give up on that one!

Don Schlemmer, What a nut! Just like ME! That’s why we get along so well. See you this spring!

Dave Polk, Always gets back to me and does what he says. Thanks for helping out on the short course and supplying our member’s with quality equipment and service at fair prices. 

Heddy, Matt, Allen, JD, John, Pat, Floyd, Osborne and our 2007 class, we thank you for your support and we look forward to working with you this year!   

  You folks are very special to me, EVERY ONE OF YOU. The mere fact that you have tolerated me as long as you have, tells me that you are patient, forgiving and loyal. You have some of the most inquisitive and creative minds I have ever had the pleasure to associate with, what a genuine treasure. It is indeed an honor to be acquainted with such a fine gathering of people. There is nothing I wouldn’t do for anyone of you at the drop of a dime. Thank You.

Scott

[As Editor, I always get the last word! My thanks to Scott for doing making my job easier by writing half of the newsletter, or more, and his amazing energy. David]

A Near Perfect Winter (so far)

By Scott Seccomb

This past winter was just what the doctor ordered. It got cold, almost on time and stayed cold throughout most of the season. A brief respite in early January (close to 70 degrees) and then another couple days near 50 degrees at the end on the month, gave the bees a chance to get out and evacuate their waste. With a winter like this, we can count on a good survival rate (assuming your colonies were strong and prepared) and over wintered colonies that will build quickly during the minor skunk cabbage flow beginning in February, then dandelion bloom starting in mid March. Please take note that these very first flows are not major nectar flows, more pollen than anything and they will not keep a colony alive, much less allow them to build if their food stocks are low right now. 

The main or major flow begins around April 1st and is the target date to have your colonies built to maximum strength and have your honey supers and excluders on top. If the weather cooperates and keeps the bees home for another 3 weeks, and you still have about 30 to 40 pounds of stores in the top box, you shouldn’t have anything to worry about. This should be enough to get them through to the main flow beginning in April and might possibly supply enough food for the big February/March build up of forager bees necessary to capitalize on our short nectar flow. It’s still good insurance to start feeding 1:1 around the middle of February, if in doubt. If on the other hand their cupboard is bare right now, you better start feeding some fondant (to keep them alive). Around the middle of February a 1:1 sugar syrup mix is in order to get that brood cranking so they have big numbers come April 1st, a pollen substitute or something like the new Tucson Bee Diet, “MEGA BEE” is a good way to supply protein as well. It’s all timing here, and February and March are the make-or-break months for honey production, just like October is the make-or-break month for winter survival. These are two of the most important “key times” in the beekeepers season. 

What should you be doing now?

That depends on what you want to accomplish this year, and next. If you’ve managed your colonies correctly and can see a big honey surplus in the making, you better be thinking about where you’ll be extracting all that honey without the bees extracting it from you. 

Bottles? Yep, buy a bunch of them. One full super of honey will fill about 70 bottles or 140 ½ pound containers. 

You say you want to sell some? Get some small 3 or 4 ounce decorative jars and give away 20 or 30 of these; make sure your name and phone number is attached. You’ll be surprised at how many “customers for life” you will get. 

Just a new beekeeper with a colony or 2 and you have big plans? WHOA! don’t do what I did and then wonder what went wrong! Too many colonies and not enough experience leads to mistakes of a compound nature. 

If their ever was a business, where rushing into something hurts, beekeeping is the one. Keep it simple right now and remember “patience is a virtue”. If you want to get a little bigger this year and have more “honey producing” colonies in 2009, (did he say 2009?), yep 2009, and quality colonies at that, March and April will be pretty busy months for you. With all the feeding and checking and supering and then add splitting your best colonies for increase or swarm control, well, let’s just say that this is where you really start to learn a few things about beekeeping. Level 2 has arrived and for those of you taking the plunge, you’re about a month away from what seems like butchering your best colony. Ah, but the rewards are second to none, the discussions (if only in your head) seem never ending. Did I do the right thing? What if? How come? Why did I? Are all essential questions we ask ourselves during our tenure as beekeepers and usually after we have invaded our colonies and upset what seemed like such a perfect, natural balance. No pain, no gain, right? There is no other feeling in the world quite as sweet as making your own colonies and nurturing them along the path to success! Just keep that patience thing in mind. If you do it right, you can make a new colony or 2 and still get a decent surplus off that donor.

“Here’s to a great 08”

New BUMBA Web Site!

Thanks to Toni Burnham we now have a new place to call home. www.bumbabees.com  We need content, pictures, ideas, suggestions and help with administration. Put your thinking caps on and see Margaret Paxton, our secretary, so she can make note of your ideas and suggestions, or if time allows we’ll have a little round table session. 

CLUB PROGRAMS

Electronic Newsletter

As with all organizations and businesses, cost cutting is always on the table. One area where we can reduce our expenses is by eliminating the hard copy news letter we mail out 6 times a year at a cost of roughly $1 per newsletter. I am sure some of us use it as a reminder to come to the meetings. People who don’t have email nor believe in computers, of course, would continue to receive it. Please inform our editor, David Morris, via email, if you are willing to depend on email delivery. Help keep club funds in the bank for club business.

YAHOO News Group

http://pets.groups.yahoo.com/group/BUMBABEE/
This is a fantastic tool and has unlimited uses for our club. Until you sign up and check it out, we’ll never know just how much help it can really be. If you haven’t signed up yet, do so and post any questions, photos, links to web pages or files you would like to share with your fellow beekeepers. The latest BUMBA newsletters are being placed online as well as photo albums made by members.

What are Your Bees Doing This Month

David Morris

Questions welcome at beefriend@verizon.net

From an email.

“Today is Saturday, February 02, 2008, and the weather outside is real nice. Or at least the bees think so as they are flying.  I decided that I would open the hives to see what was going on inside.  The top brood box on both of my hives seems to have an abundance of honey still in the frames.  I pulled a frame out of the Italian hive and it was still heavy, which tells me they are good to go.  I also peeked in the Russian hive and those frames looked like the Italians,,, fat & heavy, although the Russians are still not as active as the Italians, and never have been.”

“My question is this:”

“Since I know that I will need to start medicating the bees soon in preparation for the spring honey season, I decided to put the hive top feeders on while I had the hives open because I was thinking about starting to feed with the medication sometime this week. “

“Now, do you think I’m doing this too early since we could, and probably will have more cold weather in the next few weeks, or should I wait a few more weeks?”

My reply:

My take on your question is that it is too early to feed sugar syrup. Even if they have time to take down the syrup from the top feeder, they won't have time to turn it into honey before it turns cold again. They need time and temperature to reduce the moisture from the syrup, which they have to evaporate into a cold hive and will cause more condensation problems. Then they have to invert the sugar with their enzymes. That takes more time than the weekend will allow before it gets cold again. If you feel the need to stimulate with sugar syrup I would use a tin can with three or four holes in it to limit the amount of syrup taken in, which probably would allow them to use it immediately for the brood without storing it. Syrup that is not properly ripened into "honey" (reduced moisture and inverted sugars) will either crystallize or spoil.  Use a pollen substitute instead, like MegaBee, which stimulates brood production and does not suffer from the problem of adding moisture to the hive or spoiling. 
    The next question is to reassess why you are already planning to medicate your hives even though you say they are in good shape. What do you plan to dose your bees with? Do they have any symptoms or is this just something you do by the calendar? I would very strongly advise against prophylactic treatments except against Nosema Apis in the fall in the fall syrup feeding.

Scott Seccomb added:

If anything at this point, when they start getting active on a daily basis, I would do a Varroa count. Try a treatment that you can use right up to, just before the flow, if they have big numbers of mites, there's only one that can be used in this manner. Check 2 or 3 times and see if the numbers are going up or staying constant. Some colonies can manage mites and others either can't or don't want to. Remember, all mite medications have temperature and time constraints, so try to forecast the weather before applying if you can, for optimum effectiveness. You don’t want any of that crap in your honey, so do your homework.

W

hat else should we expect over the next two months? Let’s boil it down to the essentials: emergency feeding, simulative feeding, swarm precautions, and check for brood diseases. By the time we meet again in April, we should be preparing for nectar flows. How time flies. 

We’ve had some impossibly warm days, do take advantage of them to check food supplies; foraging and brood require a lot of food. If emergency feeding is required, come to the meeting this week and learn about fondant. If a hive that is desperately short of food you do not want to stimulate the queen to lay more eggs and put a strain on their resources; husband them through until they can forage for nectar or can reliably feed on syrup, i.e. they can break cluster daily, usually early March.

If your hives have ample stores, stimulate in mid-February with a pollen substitute; on warm days they will forage for nectar, or water to dilute the honey for the brood. Once a hive is stimulated with either pollen patties or syrup, check on them regularly for signs of swarming, or a sudden shortage of stores due to brood feeding. The annual mantra is: “More hives starve in March than any other time of year.”  Reverse hive bodies and clean the empty boxes. Replace bad combs.

In early March, when the bees are flying regularly, do a close inspection of the brood. Confirm that the pattern is good and the queen is laying well. Check closely for signs of disease; diagnose; treat as needed. Decide which hives you want to split for increase. Prepare your equipment now and make splits a couple weeks after the first drones emerge.

Good luck, David.

FREE STATE Bee Supply

Your local bee supply dealer

Please be sure to call ahead to set up a time to visit!  Contact Dave or Laura Polk at 301-580-9313, Waldorf, MD. 

As always, thanks for your continued support!

Dave and Laura Polk

Don’t Be Fooled

The ad on Amazon said “21st Century Complete Guide to Bees and Honeybees, Beekeeping, Apiaries, Africanized Honey Bees”, “USDA Government Research… (CD-ROM) by U.S. Government”. It turns out this CD is not produced by the US Gov’t, but is simply a copy of thousands of USDA web pages, mostly unrelated to beekeeping, and was compiled by a company named “Progressive Management. Don’t waste your money. Search the Internet instead and get the same for free, and more up-to-date.

A word of caution to those of you who look for bee books online. Avoid the CD “21st Century Complete Guide to Bees”.

David

BUMBA 2008 Calendar

2008 Beekeeping Activities & Dates

Items in BOLD are held at Watkins Nature Center.
Feb 7   Regular BUMBA Meeting, 7:30pm

Feb 16  MSBA mtg. Howard Co. Fairgrounds, 9:30 AM

Feb 23  Mentoring Visits 10:00 AM

Mar 1  Mentoring Visits (Backup date)

Mar 8  New Deal Café Bee Presentation 10-11am

Mar 13  Short Course 1 Registration, Intro, Equip, Behavior, All classes 7:00 - 10:00pm
Mar 20  Short Course 2 Biology, Spring & Summer Mgt.

Mar 27  Short Course 3 Fall & Winter Mgt 

Mar 29  Mentoring Visits 10:00 AM 

             Md Dept of Ag Open House, Annapolis

Apr 3 BUMBA Mtg & Short Course Candle & Soap Making

Apr 5  Bob Cory’s field day 10am(?)

Apr 6, Mentoring Visits (Backup date)

Apr 10, Short Course 5 Diseases, Healthy Bees Jerry Fischer 7:00 – 10:00
Apr 12  Field Day Hands on 10:00am – 4:00pm

Apr 26 Ag Day at Univ of Md, 10AM – 4PM.

May     Bladensburg Festival

June  5  Regular BUMBA Meeting, 7:30pm

June 7  MSBA Summer Mtg

June 14  PGCC Class

July Events 

Carroll County 4H/FFA Fair www.carrollcountyfair.com

August Events

Aug 7  Regular BUMBA Meeting, 7:30pm

Aug 4-8 EAS Short Course and Conference easternapicuture.org

Howard County Fair www.howardcountyfair.org

Montgomery County Fair www.mcagfair.com

Aug 24-Sept 3  Maryland State Fair www.marylandstatefair.com

September Events

Prince George’s County Fair www.countyfair.org

Anne Arundel County Fair www.aacountyfair.org

Charles County Fair www.charlescountyfair.com

Great Frederick Fair www.thegreatfrederickfair.com

St. Mary’s County Fair www.somd.com/smcfair 

Calvert County Fair www.calvertcountyfair.com

Animal Fest at Cosca Park, Clinton, Md.

Oct 2  Regular BUMBA Meeting, 7:30pm

Nov 1  MSBA Fall Mtg

Dec 4  BUMBA Board Mtg at Panneras 7:30pm

Dec 9  Holiday Party 6:30 – 10:00 (arrive at 6 PM for setup)

One Last Word: DUES!                                                Please check the year on your label!
E

very club needs a little money to keep it going.  Although BUMBA is solvent, dues are needed to cover meeting room rental, speakers, refreshments and the newsletter.  BUMBA has raised its annual dues to $15.  So we hope you’ll remember to bring your cash or check to the next meeting.  Phil loves to find checks in the mailbox.  Send your dues check to: 

Mail $15  to Phil Hazen, BUMBA Treas., 330 HIGHVIEW RD., TRACY'S LANDING, MD, 20779

NAME: _____________________________________________________________________________

ADDRESS: __________________________________________________________________________

CITY: ________________________________________
ST _______
ZIP _____________________

TELEPHONE: _________________________  EMAIL: ____________________________________

( Check if you would like a hardcopy of the newsletter in addition to an email copy.

( Check if you do not want your name and address published in a BUMBA member directory.

BUMBA Meeting Location – Watkins Park Nature Center

BUMBA annual dues are $15.  Our regular meetings are held on the 1st Thursday of the even months (except December) at the Watkins Park Nature Center, 301 Watkins Park Drive in Largo.  From Route 301 or I-495 take Central Ave. (Rte 214) to the intersection with Enterprise Rd. (Rte 193).  Turn south onto Watkins Park Dr. and go ½ mile to the park.  Follow the road all the way to the back to the Nature Center.  We thank the Nature Center Staff for their assistance. For information about the Nature Center, please call 301-218-6702 
Put these dates on your 2008 BUMBA Calendar:

February  7
7:30 PM BUMBA Meeting

February  16
MSBA Winter Meeting, 9:30 AM

March  13
7:30 PM Short Course 

March  20
7:30 PM Short Course

March  27
7:30 PM Short Course

April 3  
7:30 PM BUMBA Meeting

April  10
7:30 PM Short Course

April  12
10 – 4 PM, Field Day

June 5   
7:30 PM BUMBA Meeting 

June 7    
MSBA Summer Mtg, 9:30 AM

August 7 
7:30 p.m. BUMBA Meeting 

August 4-8 
EAS Short course & Conference

Oct 2     
7:30 PM BUMBA Meeting 

Nov 1    
MSBA Fall mtg., 9:30 AM, MDA Hq, 50 Harry S. Truman Pkwy, Annapolis

Dec 9    
Holiday Party 6:30 PM
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David Morris
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Inspector  
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301-261-8106 ext. 5920
 fischeje@mda.state.md.us

MSBA Pres. 
Carol Johnson
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David Morris
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